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So he sat down at the sharper's head, and said to him, 'Know, O Razi, that I will not leave thee till after ten days and their nights, wherein I will
wake and sleep by thy grave. So arise and be not a fool.' But he answered him not and El Merouzi [drew his knife and] fell to sticking it into the
other's hands and feet, thinking to make him move; but [he stirred not and] he presently grew weary of this and concluded that the sharper was dead
in good earnest. [However, he still misdoubted of the case] and said in himself, 'This fellow is dissembling, so he may enjoy all the money.'
Therewith he addressed himself to prepare him [for burial] and bought him perfumes and what [not else] was needed. Then they brought him to the
washing-place and El Merouzi came to him and heating water till it boiled and bubbled and a third of it was wasted, (40) fell to pouring it on his
skin, so that it turned red and blue and blistered; but he abode still on one case [and stirred not]..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and the monks, for on the Day of
Palms a fawn there was Among the servants of the church, a loveling blithe and gay..Now the treasuries aforetime had been in the viziers' hand, so
they might do with them what they would, and when they came under the youth's hand, that of the viziers was straitened from them, and the youth
became dearer to the king than a son and he could not brook to be separated from him. When the viziers saw this, they were jealous of him and
envied him and cast about for a device against him whereby they might oust him from the king's favour, but found no opportunity. At last, when
came the destined hour, (101) it chanced that the youth one day drank wine and became drunken and wandered from his wits; so he fell to going
round about within the palace of the king and fate led him to the lodging of the women, in which there was a little sleeping-chamber, where the
king lay with his wife. Thither came the youth and entering the chamber, found there a couch spread, to wit, a sleeping place, and a candle burning.
So he cast himself on the couch, marvelling at the paintings that were in the chamber, and slept and slumbered heavily till eventide, when there
came a slave-girl, bringing with her all the dessert, eatables and drinkables, that she was wont to make ready for the king and his wife, and seeing
the youth lying on his back, (and none knowing of his case and he in his drunkenness unknowing where he was,) thought that he was the king
asleep on his bed; so she set the censing-vessel and laid the essences by the couch, then shut the door and went away..Meanwhile, Aboulhusn gave
not over snoring in his sleep, till the day broke and the rising of the sun drew near, when a waiting-woman came up to him and said to him, "O our
lord [it is the hour of] the morning- prayer." When he heard the girl's words, he laughed and opening his eyes, turned them about the place and
found himself in an apartment the walls whereof were painted with gold and ultramarine and its ceiling starred with red gold. Around it were
sleeping-chambers, with curtains of gold-embroidered silk let down over their doors, and all about vessels of gold and porcelain and crystal and
furniture and carpets spread and lamps burning before the prayer-niche and slave-girls and eunuchs and white slaves and black slaves and boys and
pages and attendants. When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said, "By Allah, either I am dreaming, or this is Paradise and the Abode
of Peace!" (18) And he shut his eyes and went to sleep again. Quoth the waiting-woman, "O my lord, this is not of thy wont, O Commander of the
Faithful!".Officer's Story, the Eighth, ii. 155..? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dcxxix.This was grievous to the princess and it irked her
sore that he should not remember her; so she called her slave- girl Shefikeh and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What
hindereth thee from sending my lady Mariyeh her part of thy booty?'" So Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the
chamberlains refused her admission, until they should have gotten her leave and permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that
she had somewhat of speech [with him]; so he dismissed his mamelukes and said to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord,"
answered she, "I am a slave-girl of the Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy
safety and reproacheth thee for that thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk, for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not
remembered her with aught of thy booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him
who turneth hearts! By Allah, my vitals were consumed with the love of her [aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my
native land and left my people and my home and my wealth, and it was with her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for
all this, I bear her no malice and needs must I send her somewhat whereby she may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after
which I set out for the land of Yemen.".150. The Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty and her Daughter Zeyneb the Trickstress dcxcviii.? ? ? ? ? My
place is the place of the fillet and pearls And the fair are most featly with jasmine bedight,.91. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain dclxxviii.6.
Story of the Hunchback cii.A white one, from her sheath of tresses now laid bare, ii. 291..? ? ? ? ? So eat what I offer in surety and be The Lord of
all things with thanks- giving repaid!.On this wise they abode months and years and the queen-mother ceased not to do thus till the cook's brother
came to the town in his ship, and with him Selim. So he landed with the youth and showed him to the queen, [that she might buy him]. When she
saw him, she augured well of him; so she bought him from the cook's brother and was kind to him and entreated him with honour. Then she fell to
proving him in his parts and making assay of him in his affairs and found in him all that is in kings' sons of understanding and breeding and goodly
manners and qualities..Some months after this, I met him again under arrest, in the midst of the guards and officers of the police, and he said to
them, "Seize yonder man." So they laid hands on me and carried me to the chief of the police, who said, "What hast thou to do with this fellow?"
The thief turned to me and looking a long while in my face, said, "Who took this man?" Quoth the officers, "Thou badest us take him; so we took
him." And he said, "I seek refuge with God! I know not this man, nor knoweth he me; and I said not that to you but of a man other than this." So
they released me, and awhile afterward the thief met me in the street and saluted me, saying, "O my lord, fright for fright! Hadst thou taken aught
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from me, thou hadst had a part in the calamity." (146) And I said to him, "God [judge] between thee and me!" And this is what I have to
tell'.Meanwhile the messenger had reached the opposite camp with the news of Tuhfeh's deliverance, whereat the Sheikh Aboultawaif rejoiced and
bestowed on the bringer of good tidings a sumptuous dress of honour and made him commander over a company of the Jinn. Then they fell upon
Meimoun's troops and destroyed them to the last man; and when they came to Meimoun, they found that he had slain himself and was even as we
have said. Presently Kemeriyeh and her sister [Wekhimeh] came up to their grandfather and told him what they had done; whereupon he came to
Tuhfeh and saluted her and gave her joy of her deliverance. Then he delivered Meimoun's palace to Selheb and took all the former's riches and
gave them to Tuhfeh, whilst the troops encamped upon the Crescent Mountain. Moreover, the Sheikh Aboultawaif said to Tuhfeh, 'Blame me not,'
and she kissed his hands. As they were thus engaged, there appeared to them the tribes of the Jinn, as they were clouds, and Queen Es Shuhba
flying in their van, with a drawn sword in her hand..So the old woman returned to the lover and said to him, "I have skilfully contrived the affair for
thee with her; [and now it behoveth us to amend that we have marred]. So go now and sit with the draper and bespeak him of the turban-cloth,
[saying, 'The turban-cloth I bought of thee I chanced to burn in two places; so I gave it to a certain old woman, to get mended, and she took it and
went away, and I know not her dwelling-place.'] When thou seest me pass by, rise and lay hold of me [and demand of me the turban-cloth], to the
intent that I may amend her case with her husband and that thou mayst be even with her." So he repaired to the draper's shop and sat down by him
and said to him, "Thou knowest the turban-cloth I bought of thee?" "Yes," answered the draper, and the other said, "Knowest thou what is come of
it?" "No," replied the husband, and the youth said, "After I bought it of thee, I fumigated myself (58) and it befell that the turban-cloth was burnt in
two places. So I gave it to a woman, whose son, they said, was a fine-drawer, and she took it and went away with it; and I know not her
abiding-place." When the draper heard this, he misdoubted him [of having wrongly suspected his wife] and marvelled at the story of the
turban-cloth, and his mind was set at ease concerning her..There was once, in the land of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a woman higher than
himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to preserve her from want. It misliked her to marry one who was beneath her;
nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond in writing to the effect that he would still be under her commandment and
forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the man was a weaver and he bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten
thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition aforesaid]..THE TEN VIZIERS; OR THE HISTORY OF KING AZADBEKHT
AND HIS SON. (94).? ? ? ? ? Ye've drowned me in the sea of love for you; my heart Denies to be consoled for those whom I adore..? ? ? ? ? When
from your land the breeze I scent that cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to lose my wits I'm fain..The Khalif laughed at his speech
and said, "By Allah, this is none other than a pleasant tale! Tell me thy story and the cause." "With all my heart," answered Aboulhusn. "Know, O
my lord, that my name is Aboulhusn el Khelia and that my father died and left me wealth galore, of which I made two parts. One I laid up and with
the other I betook myself to [the enjoyment of the pleasures of] friendship [and conviviality] and consorting with comrades and boon-companions
and with the sons of the merchants, nor did I leave one but I caroused with him and he with me, and I spent all my money on companionship and
good cheer, till there remained with me nought [of the first half of my good]; whereupon I betook myself to the comrades and cup-companions
upon whom I had wasted my wealth, so haply they might provide for my case; but, when I resorted to them and went round about to them all, I
found no avail in one of them, nor broke any so much as a crust of bread in my face. So I wept for myself and repairing to my mother, complained
to her of my case. Quoth she, 'On this wise are friends; if thou have aught, they make much of thee and devour thee, but, if thou have nought, they
cast thee off and chase thee away.' Then I brought out the other half of my money and bound myself by an oath that I would never more entertain
any, except one night, after which I would never again salute him nor take note of him; hence my saying to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should
recur!' For that I will never again foregather with thee, after this night.".? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxvi.? ? ? ? ? Your
image midst mine eye sits nor forsakes me aye; Ye are my moons in gloom of night and shadowtide..? ? ? ? ? Bravo for a fawn with a houri's eye of
black, Like the sun or the shining moon midst the starry train!.Then said the Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch lieth, and thou liest and thy
waiting-woman lieth; so methinks we were best go, all four of us together, that we may see which of us telleth the truth." Quoth Mesrour, "Come,
let us go, that I may put this ill-omened old woman to shame (37) and deal her a sound drubbing for her lying." And she answered him, saying, "O
dotard, is thy wit like unto my wit? Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour was incensed at her words and would have laid violent hands on
her, but the Lady Zubeideh warded him off from her and said to him, "Her sooth-fastness will presently be distinguished from thy sooth-fastness
and her leasing from thy leasing.".? ? ? ? ? After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, Did not the hope of union some whit my
strength sustain..24. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls cclxxi.?OF THE ILL EFFECTS OF PRECIPITATION..? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the Chief of
the Old Cairo Police dcv.? ? ? ? ? When love-longing for her sweet sake I took upon myself, The railers flocked to me anon, on blame and chiding
bent;.They knew him forthright and rising to him, kissed his hands and rejoiced in him and said to him, 'O our lord, in good sooth, thou art a king
and the son of a king, and we desire thee nought but good and beseech [God to grant] thee continuance. Consider how God hath rescued thee from
this thy wicked uncle, who sent thee to a place whence none came ever off alive, purposing not in this but thy destruction; and indeed thou fellest
into [peril of] death and God delivered thee therefrom. So how wilt thou return and cast thyself again into thine enemy's hand? By Allah, save
thyself and return not to him again. Belike thou shall abide upon the face of the earth till it please God the Most High [to vouchsafe thee relief];
but, if thou fall again into his hand, he will not suffer thee live a single hour.'.Barmecides, Er Reshid and the, i. 189..?Story of Prince Bihzad..When
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the evening evened, the king withdrew to his privy sitting-chamber and bade fetch the vizier. When he presented himself before him, he said to
him, "Tell me the story of the wealthy man who married his daughter to the poor old man." "It is well," answered the vizier. "Know, O puissant
king, that.Then said the king, "How long wilt thou beguile us with thy prate, O youth? But now the hour of thy slaughter is come." And he bade
crucify him upon the gibbet. [So they carried him to the place of execution] and were about to hoist him up [upon the cross,] when, behold, the
captain of the thieves, who had found him and reared him, (141) came up at that moment and asked what was that assembly and [the cause of] the
crowds gathered there. They told him that a servant of the king had committed a great crime and that he was about to put him to death. So the
captain of the thieves pressed forward and looking upon the prisoner, knew him, whereupon he went up to him and embraced him and clipped him
and fell to kissing him upon his mouth. Then said he, "This is a boy whom I found under such a mountain, wrapped in a gown of brocade, and I
reared him and he fell to stopping the way with us. One day, we set upon a caravan, but they put us to flight and wounded some of us and took the
boy and went their way. From that day to this I have gone round about the lands in quest of him, but have not lighted on news of him [till now;] and
this is he.".Awhile after this, two merchants presented themselves to the king with two horses, and one said, 'I ask a thousand dinars for my horse,'
and the other, 'I seek five thousand for mine.' Quoth the cook, 'We have experienced the old man's just judgment; what deemeth the king of fetching
him?' So the king bade fetch him, and when he saw the two horses, he said, 'This one is worth a thousand and the other two thousand dinars.' Quoth
the folk, 'This [horse that thou judgeth the lesser worth] is an evident thoroughbred and he is younger and swifter and more compact of limb than
the other, ay, and finer of head and clearer of skin and colour. What token, then, hast thou of the truth of thy saying?' And the old man said, 'This ye
say is all true, but his sire is old and this other is the son of a young horse. Now, when the son of an old horse standeth still [to rest,] his breath
returneth not to him and his rider falleth into the hand of him who followeth after him; but the son of a young horse, if thou put him to speed and
make him run, [then check him] and alight from off him, thou wilt find him untired, by reason of his robustness.'.Now, when the draper saw the
turban-cloth, he resolved to put away his wife and waited but till he should get together that which was obligatory on him of the dowry and what
not else, (56) for fear of her people. When the old woman arose in the morning, she took the young man and carried him to the draper's house. The
wife opened the door to her and the ill-omened old woman entered with him and said to the lady, "Go, fetch that which thou wouldst have
fine-drawn and give it to my son." So saying, she locked the door on her, whereupon the young man forced her and did his occasion of her and
went forth. Then said the old woman to her, "Know that this is my son and that he loved thee with an exceeding love and was like to lose his life
for longing after thee. So I practised on thee with this device and came to thee with this turban-cloth, which is not thy husband's, but my son's. Now
have I accomplished my desire; so do thou trust in me and I will put a trick on thy husband for the setting thee right with him, and thou wilt be
obedient to me and to him and to my son." (57) And the wife answered, saying, "It is well. Do so.".When they knew that there was left him no
estate that the king might covet, they feared lest he be brought to release him, by the incidence of the vizier's [good] counsel upon the king's heart,
and he return to his former case, so should their plots be marred and their ranks degraded, for that they knew that the king would have need of that
which he had known from that man nor would forget that wherewith he was familiar in him. Now it befell that a certain man of corrupt purpose
(78) found a way to the perversion of the truth and a means of glozing over falsehood and adorning it with a semblance of fair-seeming and there
proceeded from him that wherewith the hearts of the folk were occupied, and their minds were corrupted by his lying tales; for that he made use of
Indian subtleties and forged them into a proof for the denial of the Maker, the Creator, extolled be His might and exalted be He! Indeed, God is
exalted and magnified above the speech of the deniers. He avouched that it is the planets (79) that order the affairs of all creatures and he set down
twelve mansions to twelve signs [of the Zodiac] and made each sign thirty degrees, after the number of the days of the month, so that in twelve
mansions there are three hundred and threescore [degrees], after the number of the days of the year; and he wrought a scheme, wherein he lied and
was an infidel and denied [God]. Then he got possession of the king's mind and the enviers and haters aided him against the vizier and insinuated
themselves into his favour and corrupted his counsel against the vizier, so that he suffered of him that which he suffered and he banished him and
put him away..18. The Thief and his Monkey clii.The Fourth Night of the Month..If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite, ii.
196..Dadbin (King) and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and around Baghdad the horsemen shalt behold, Like clouds that wall the world,
full many a doughty knight,.Kings and the Vizier's Daughters, The Two, iii. 145..His love on him took pity and wept for his dismay, ii. 210..51.
The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving cccxlviii.He found it every way complete and saw therein ten great trays, full of all fruits
and cakes and all manner sweetmeats. So he sat down and ate thereof after the measure of his sufficiency, and finding there three troops of
singing-girls, was amazed and made the girls eat. Then he sat and the singers also seated themselves, whilst the black slaves and the white slaves
and the eunuchs and pages and boys stood, and the slave-girls, some of them, sat and some stood. The damsels sang and warbled all manner
melodies and the place answered them for the sweetness of the songs, whilst the pipes cried out and the lutes made accord with them, till it seemed
to Aboulhusn that he was in Paradise and his heart was cheered and his breast dilated. So he sported and joyance waxed on him and he bestowed
dresses of honour on the damsels and gave and bestowed, challenging this one and kissing that and toying with a third, plying one with wine and
another with meat, till the night fell down..There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, a
king mighty of estate, lord of understanding and beneficence and liberality and generosity, and he was strong of sultanate and endowed with might
and majesty and magnificence. His name was Ins ben Cais ben Rebiya es Sheibani, (47) and when he took horse, there rode unto him [warriors]
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from the farthest parts of the two Iraks. (48) God the Most High decreed that he should take to wife a woman hight Afifeh, daughter of Ased es
Sundusi, who was endowed with beauty and grace and brightness and perfection and justness of shape and symmetry; her face was like unto the
new moon and she had eyes as they were gazelle's eyes and an aquiline nose like the crescent moon. She had learned horsemanship and the use of
arms and had thoroughly studied the sciences of the Arabs; moreover, she had gotten by heart all the dragomanish (49) tongues and indeed she was
a ravishment to mankind..Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, ii 207..130. Abulhusn ed Durraj and Abou Jaafer the Leper
cccclxxxi.When he heard her words, the dregs of the drunkenness wrought in him and he imagined that he was indeed a Turk. So he went out from
her and putting his hand to his sleeve, found therein a scroll and gave it to one who read it to him. When he heard that which was written in the
scroll, his mind was confirmed in the false supposition; but he said in himself, 'Maybe my wife seeketh to put a cheat on me; so I will go to my
fellows the fullers; and if they know me not, then am I for sure Khemartekeni the Turk.' So he betook himself to the fullers and when they espied
him afar off, they thought that he was one of the Turks, who used to wash their clothes with them without payment and give them nothing..? ? ? ? ?
? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clviii.When Sindbad the Sailor had made an end of his story, all who were present marvelled at that
which had befallen him. Then he bade his treasurer give the porter an hundred mithcals of gold and dismissed him, charging him return on the
morrow, with the rest of the folk, to hear the history of his seventh voyage. So the porter went away to his house, rejoicing; and on the morrow he
presented himself with the rest of the guests, who sat down, as of their wont, and occupied themselves with eating and drinking and merry-making
till the end of the day, when their host bade them hearken to the story of his seventh voyage. Quoth Sindbad the Sailor,.? ? ? ? ? For the uses of
food I was fashioned and made; The hands of the noble me wrought and inlaid..?STORY OF THE TWO SHARPERS WHO CHEATED EACH
HIS FELLOW..57. Werdan the Butcher's Adventure with the Lady and the Bear cccliii.69. Musab ben ez Zubeir and Aaisheh his Wife ccclxxxvi.?
? ? ? ? And hope thou not for aught from me, who reck not with a folk To mix, who may with abjectness infect my royal line..Issues of Affairs, Of
Looking to the, i. 80..'There was once an old man renowned for roguery, and he went, he and his mates, to one of the markets and stole thence a
parcel of stuffs. Then they separated and returned each to his quarter. Awhile after this, the old man assembled a company of his fellows and one of
them pulled out a costly piece of stuff and said, "Will any one of you sell this piece of stuff in its own market whence it was stolen, that we may
confess his [pre-eminence in] sharping?" Quoth the old man, "I will;" and they said, "Go, and God the Most High prosper thee!".His love he'd have
hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy, iii. 42.11. The Hermits cxlviii.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, what sorrows and woes to my soul for thy sake were
decreed! My heart is grown hoar, ere eld's snows have left on my tresses their trail..The Twenty-First Night of the Month..When he saw those many
bones, he rejoiced therein with an exceeding joy and carried away what he had a mind to thereof. Then we returned to his house and he entreated
me with increased favour and said to me, 'Verily, O my son, thou hast directed us to a passing great gain, may God requite thee with all good! Thou
art free for the sake of God the Most High. Every year these elephants used to kill of us much people on account of these bones; but God delivered
thee from them and thou hast done us good service in the matter of these bones, of which thou hast given us to know; wherefore thou meritest a
great recompense, and thou art free.' 'O my lord,' answered I, 'may God free thy neck from the fire! I desire of thee that thou give me leave to return
to my own country.' 'So be it,' replied he; 'but we have a fair, on occasion whereof the merchants come hither to us and take of us these elephants'
bones. The time of the fair is now at hand, and when they come to us, I will send thee with them and give thee somewhat to bring thee to thine own
country.'.Man who was lavish of House and Victual to One whom he knew not, The, i 293..On the third day I said to myself, "Thou art mad or
witless!" For I was going about in quest of a woman who knew me and I knew her not, seeing that indeed she was veiled, [whenas I saw her]. Then
I went round about the third day till the hour of afternoon prayer, and sore was my concern and my chagrin, for I knew that there abode to me of
my life but [till] the morrow, when the chief of the police would seek me. When it was the time of sundown, I passed through one of the streets,
and beheld a woman at a window. Her door was ajar and she was clapping her hands and casting furtive glances at me, as who should say, "Come
up by the door." So I went up, without suspicion, and when I entered, she rose and clasped me to her breast 1 marvelled at her affair and she said to
me, "I am she whom thou depositedst with Amin el Hukm." Quoth I to her, "O my sister, I have been going round and round in quest of thee, for
indeed thou hast done a deed that will be chronicled in history and hast cast me into slaughter (100) on thine account." "Sayst thou this to me,"
asked she, "and thou captain of men?" And I answered, "How should I not be troubled, seeing that I am in concern [for an affair] that I turn over
and over [in my mind], more by token that I abide my day long going about [searching for thee] and in the night I watch its stars [for
wakefulness]?" Quoth she, "Nought shall betide but good, and thou shalt get the better of him.".Now there accosted him once, on his day of
ill-omen, an Arab of the Benou Tai, (170) and En Numan would have put him to death; but the Arab said, "God quicken the king! I have two little
girls and have made none guardian over them; so, if the king see fit to grant me leave to go to them, I will give him the covenant of God (171) that
I will return to him, whenas I have appointed them a guardian." En Numan had compassion on him and said to him, "If a man will be surety for
thee of those who are with us, [I will let thee go], and if thou return not, I will put him to death." Now there was with En Numan his vizier Sherik
ben Amrou; so the Tai (172) looked at him and said,.When the townsfolk saw this, they repented of that which they had done and the affair was
grievous to them; so they sought pardon [of God] and said to her, ' By the virtue of Him whom thou servest, do thou seek pardon for us [of God!]'
Quoth she, 'As for me, I may no longer abide with you and I am about to depart from you.' Then they humbled themselves in supplication to her
and wept and said to her, 'We conjure thee, by the virtue of God the Most High, that thou take upon thyself the governance of the kingdom and of
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the subjects.' But she refused; whereupon they came up to her and wept and gave not over supplicating her, till she consented and abode in the
kingship. Her first commandment was that they should bury the princess and build over her a dome (6) and she abode in that palace, worshipping
God the Most High and ruling the people with justice, and God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) vouchsafed her, by reason of the
excellence of her piety and her patience and continence, the acceptance of her prayers, so that she sought not aught of Him to whom belong might
and majesty, but He granted her prayer; and her report was noised abroad in all countries..So he opened to me and I went out and had not gone far
from the house when I met a woman, who said to me, "Methinks a long life was fore-ordained to thee; else hadst thou not come forth of yonder
house." "How so?" asked I, and she answered, "Ask thy friend [such an one," naming thee,] "and he will acquaint thee with strange things." So,
God on thee, O my friend, tell me what befell thee of wonders and rarities, for I have told thee what befell me.' 'O my brother,' answered I, 'I am
bound by a solemn oath.' And he said, 'O my friend, break thine oath and tell me.' Quoth I, 'Indeed, I fear the issue of this.' [But he importuned me]
till I told him all, whereat he marvelled. Then I went away from him and abode a long while, [without farther news]..His hospitality pleased the
Khalif and the goodliness of his fashion, and he said to him, "O youth, who art thou? Make me acquainted with thyself, so I may requite thee thy
kindness." But Aboulhusn smiled and said, "O my lord, far be it that what is past should recur and that I be in company with thee at other than this
time!" "Why so?" asked the Khalif. "And why wilt thou not acquaint me with thy case?" And Aboulhusn said, "Know, O my lord, that my story is
extraordinary and that there is a cause for this affair." Quoth the Khalif, "And what is the cause?" And he answered, "The cause hath a tail." The
Khalif laughed at his words and Aboulhusn said, "I will explain to thee this [saying] by the story of the lackpenny and the cook. Know, O my lord,
that.Girl, The Journeyman and the, ii. 17..? ? ? ? ? For nought of worldly fortune I weep! my only joy In seeing thee consisteth and in thy seeing
me..He gained him wealth and returning to his native land, after twenty years' absence, alighted in the neighbourhood of an old woman, whom he
bespoke fair and entreated with liberality, requiring of her a wench whom he might lie withal. Quoth she, 'I know none but a certain fair woman,
who is renowned for this fashion.' (12) Then she described her charms to him and made him lust after her, and he said, 'Hasten to her forthright and
lavish unto her that which she asketh, [in exchange for her favours].' So the old woman betook herself to the damsel and discovered to her the
man's wishes and bade her to him; but she answered, saying, 'It is true that I was on this [fashion of] whoredom [aforetime]; but now I have
repented to God the Most High and hanker no more after this; nay, I desire lawful marriage; so, if he be content with that which is lawful, I am at
his service.'.? ? ? ? ? By God, forgetfulness of her shall never cross my mind, What while I wear the bonds of life nor when of death they're
rent.?Story of Ilan Shah and Abou Teman..One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray camels of his and fared on all his day and night till
eventide, when he [came to an Arab encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the tents of the
camp and there came forth to him a man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat
entertaining him with talk, the goodliest that might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife brought it to the guest, and he looked at the
mistress of the tent and saw a favour than which no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and symmetry amazed him and he abode
confounded, looking now at her and now at her husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him, 'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy
thyself with thine own concerns, for by me and this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that which thou seest of her beauty; and
when we have made an end of our food, I will tell it thee.'.? ? ? ? ? I'm the keeper of the promise and the troth, And my gathering is eath, without
impede..? ? ? ? ? O breeze of heaven, from me a charge I prithee take And do not thou betray the troth of my despair;.After this, the authorities
compounded with the highwayman for his submission, and when he came before them, they enriched him and he became in such favour with the
Sultan's deputy that he used to eat and drink with him and there befell familiar converse between them. On this wise they abode a great while, till,
one day, the Sultan's deputy made a banquet, and therein, for a wonder, was a roasted francolin, which when the robber saw, he laughed aloud. The
deputy was angered against him and said to him, "What is the meaning of thy laughter? Seest thou default [in the entertainment] or dost thou mock
at us, of thy lack of breeding?" "Not so, by Allah, O my lord," answered the highwayman. "But I saw yonder francolin and bethought myself
thereanent of an extraordinary thing; and it was on this wise. In the days of my youth, I used to stop the way, and one day I fell in with a man, who
had with him a pair of saddle-bags and money therein. So I said to him, 'Leave these bags, for I mean to kill thee.' Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of
[that which is in] them and leave [me] the rest.' And I said, 'Needs must I take the whole and slay thee, to boot.' Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags
and let me go my way.' But I answered, 'Needs must I slay thee.' As we were in this contention, he and I, behold, he saw a francolin and turning to
it, said, 'Bear witness against him, O francolin, that he slayeth me unjustly and letteth me not go to my children, for all he hath gotten my money.'
However, I took no pity on him neither hearkened to that which he said, but slew him and concerned not myself with the francolin's
testimony.".Noureddin fell to kissing his hand and calling down blessings on him and said to him, "Know that I am a stranger in this your city and
the completion of kindness is better than the beginning thereof; wherefore I beseech thee of thy favour that thou complete to me thy good offices
and kindness and bring me to the gate of the city. So will thy beneficence be accomplished unto me and may God the Most High requite thee for
me with good!" ["Fear not,"] answered Ahmed; "no harm shall betide thee. Go; I will bear thee company till thou come to thy place of assurance."
And he left him not till he brought him to the gate of the city and said to him, "O youth, go in the safeguard of God and return not to the city; for, if
they fall in with thee [again], they will make an end of thee." Noureddin kissed his hand and going forth the city, gave not over walking till he came
to a mosque that stood in one of the suburbs of Baghdad and entered therein with the night..He [seated himself on the divan and] leant upon a
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cushion, whilst she put out her hand to her veil and did it off. Then she put off her heavy outer clothes and discovered her charms, whereupon he
embraced her and kissed her and swived her; after which they washed and returned to their place and he said to her, 'Know that I have little
knowledge [of what goes on] in my house, for that I trust to my servant; so arise thou and see what the boy hath made ready in the kitchen.'
Accordingly, she arose and going down into the kitchen, saw cooking pots over the fire, wherein were all manner of dainty meats, and
manchet-bread and fresh almond-and-honey cakes. So she set bread on a dish and ladled out [what she would] from the pots and brought it to
him..There was once, in a province of Persia, a king of the kings, who was mighty of estate, endowed with majesty and venerance and having
troops and guards at his command; but he was childless. Towards the end of his life, his Lord vouchsafed him a male child, and the boy grew up
and was comely and learned all manner of knowledge. He made him a private place, to wit, a lofty palace, builded with coloured marbles and
[adorned with] jewels and paintings. When the prince entered the palace, he saw in its ceiling the picture [of a woman], than whom he had never
beheld a fairer of aspect, and she was compassed about with slave-girls; whereupon he fell down in a swoon and became distraught for love of her.
Then he sat under the picture, till, one day, his father came in to him and finding him wasted of body and changed of colour, by reason of his
[continual] looking on that picture, thought that he was ill and sent for the sages and physicians, that they might medicine him. Moreover, he said to
one of his boon- companions, 'If thou canst learn what aileth my son, thou shalt have of me largesse.' So the courtier went in to the prince and
spoke him fair and cajoled him, till he confessed to him that his malady was caused by the picture. Then he returned to the king and told him what
ailed his son, whereupon he transported the prince to another palace and made his former lodging the guest-house; and whosoever of the Arabs was
entertained therein, he questioned of the picture, but none could give him tidings thereof..Then he returned to the city and forgot the youth; so the
servants went in to him and said to him, 'O king, if thou keep silence concerning yonder youth, who would have slain thee, all thy servants will
presume upon thee, and indeed the folk talk of this matter.' With this the king waxed wroth and saying, 'Fetch him hither,' commanded the
headsman to strike off his head. So they [brought the youth and] bound his eyes; and the headsman stood at his head and said to the king, 'By thy
leave, O my lord, I will strike off his head.' But the king said, 'Stay, till I look into his affair. Needs must I put him to death and the slaying of him
will not escape [me].' So he restored him to the prison and there he abode till it should be the king's will to put him to death..As they were thus
engaged, behold, up came the dancers and mountebanks, with their pipes and drums, whilst one of their number forewent them, with a great banner
in his hand, and played all manner antics with his voice and limbs. When they came to the Courthouse, the Cadi exclaimed, "I seek refuge with
God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant laughed, but said nothing. Then they entered and saluting his highness the Cadi, kissed Alaeddin's
hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of our uncle! Indeed, thou solacest our eyes in that which thou dost, and we beseech God to cause
the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath honoured us by admitting thee to his alliance and allotted us a part in his high rank and dignity."
When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his wit and he was confounded and his face flushed with anger and he said to his son-in-law, "What
words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest thou not, O my lord, that I am of this tribe? Indeed this man is the son of my mother's brother and
that other the son of my father's brother, and I am only reckoned of the merchants [by courtesy]!".There was once a king of the kings of Hind, who
was goodly of polity, praiseworthy in administration, just to his subjects, beneficent to men of learning and piety and asceticism and devoutness
and worship and shunning traitors and froward folk and those of lewd life. On this wise of polity he abode in his kingship what God the Most High
willed of days and hours and years, and he married the daughter of his father's brother, a beautiful and lovesome woman, endowed with brightness
and perfection, who had been reared in the king's house in splendour and delight. She bore him two sons, the comeliest that might be of boys. Then
came fore-ordained fate, which there is no warding off, and God the Most High raised up against the king another king, who came forth upon his
realm, and all the folk of the city, who had a mind unto evil and lewdness, joined themselves unto him. So he fortified himself against the king and
made himself master of his kingdom, putting his troops to the rout and slaying his guards..Then he turned to the woman and said to her, 'And thou,
what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her case and recounted to him all that had betided her and her husband, first and last, up to the time
when they took up their abode with the old man and woman who dwelt on the sea-shore. Then she set out that which the Magian had practised on
her of knavery and how he had carried her off in the ship and all that had betided her of humiliation and torment, what while the cadis and judges
and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the king heard the last of his wife's story, he said, 'Verily, there hath betided thee a grievous matter;
but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did and what came of his affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'I have no knowledge of him, save
that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent prayer, and never, whilst I live, will he cease to be to me the father of my children and my
father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then she wept and the king bowed his head, whilst his eyes brimmed over with tears at her
story..96. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind ccccv.Hejjaj (El) and the Three Young Men, i. 53..? ? ? ? ? A white one, from her sheath of tresses
now laid bare And now again concealed in black, luxuriant hair; (256).? ? ? ? ? O thou my inclining to love him that blamest, Shall lovers be
blamed for the errors of Fate?.? ? ? ? ? a. The Hawk and the Partridge cxlix.When the Khalif heard this, her speech pleased him and he strained her
to his bosom. Then he went forth from her and locked the door upon her, as before; whereupon she took the book and sat looking in it awhile.
Presently, she laid it down and taking the lute, tightened its strings. Then she smote thereon, after a wondrous fashion, such as would have moved
inanimate things [to delight], and fell to singing marvellous melodies and chanting the following verses:.Then said the Khalif to her, 'Repeat thy
playing, O Tuhfeh.' So she repeated it and he said to her, 'Well done!' Moreover, he said to Ishac, 'Thou hast indeed brought me that which is
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extraordinary and worth in mine eyes the empire of the earth.' Then he turned to Mesrour the eunuch and said to him, 'Carry Tuhfeh to the lodging
of honour.' (189) Accordingly, she went away with Mesrour and the Khalif looked at her clothes and seeing her clad in raiment of choice, said to
Ishac, 'O Ishac, whence hath she these clothes?' 'O my lord, answered he, 'these are somewhat of thy bounties and thy largesse, and they are a gift to
her from me. By Allah, O Commander of the Faithful, the world, all of it, were little in comparison with her!' Then the Khalif turned to the Vizier
Jaafer and said to him, 'Give Ishac fifty thousand dirhems and a dress of honour of the apparel of choice.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' replied
Jaafer and gave him that which the Khalif ordered him..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who sundered us upon the parting-day! How many a body hath
he slain, how many a bone laid bare!.When the king heard this, wonderment gat hold of him and his admiration for the vizier redoubled; so he bade
him go to his house and return to him [on the morrow], according to his wont. Accordingly, the vizier withdrew to his lodging, where he passed the
night and the ensuing day..Then he brought out the casket of jewellery [and showed it to an expert,] who told him that the trinkets were gilt and that
their worth was but an hundred dirhems. When he heard this, he was sore concerned thereat and presenting himself before the Sultan's deputy,
made his complaint to him; whereupon the latter knew that a trick had been put off upon him and that the folk had cozened him and gotten the
better of him and taken his stuffs. Now the magistrate in question was a man of good counsel and judgment, well versed in affairs; so he said to the
draper, "Remove somewhat from thy shop, [and amongst the rest the casket,] and on the morrow break the lock and cry out and come to me and
complain that they have plundered all thy shop. Moreover, do thou call [upon God for succour] and cry aloud and acquaint the folk, so that all the
people may resort to thee and see the breach of the lock and that which is missing from thy shop; and do thou show it to every one who presenteth
himself, so the news may be noised abroad, and tell them that thy chief concern is for a casket of great value, deposited with thee by a great man of
the town and that thou standest in fear of him. But be thou not afraid and still say in thy converse, 'My casket belonged to such an one, and I fear
him and dare not bespeak him; but you, O company and all ye who are present, I call you to witness of this for me.' And if there be with thee more
than this talk, [say it;] and the old woman will come to thee.".Accordingly, the servant carried this message to the lieutenant of police, who was
standing at the assessor's door, and he said, "This is reasonable." Then said [the assessor] to the servant, "Harkye, O eunuch! Go and fetch us such
an one the notary;" for that he was his friend [and it was he whose name he had forged as the drawer-up of the contract]. So the lieutenant of police
sent after him and fetched him to the assessor, who, when he saw him, said to him, "Get thee to such an one, her with whom thou marriedst me, and
cry out upon her, and when she cometh to thee, demand of her the contract and take it from her and bring it to us." And he signed to him, as who
should say, "Bear me out in the lie and screen me, for that she is a strange woman and I am in fear of the lieutenant of police who standeth at the
door; and we beseech God the Most High to screen us and you from the trouble of this world. Amen.".When it was the Nine hundred and thirtieth
Night, Shehrzad said, "O king, there is present in my thought a story which treateth of women's craft and wherein is a warning to whoso will be
warned and an admonishment to whoso will be admonished and whoso hath discernment; but I fear lest the hearing of this lessen me with the king
and lower my rank in his esteem; yet I hope that this will not be, for that it is a rare story. Women are indeed corruptresses; their craft and their
cunning may not be set out nor their wiles known. Men enjoy their company and are not careful to uphold them [in the right way], neither do they
watch over them with all vigilance, but enjoy their company and take that which is agreeable and pay no heed to that which is other than this.
Indeed, they are like unto the crooked rib, which if thou go about to straighten, thou distortest it, and which if thou persist in seeking to redress,
thou breakest it; wherefore it behoveth the man of understanding to be silent concerning them.".Endeavour against Persistent Ill Fortune, Of the
Uselessness of, i. 70..? ? ? ? ? Midst colours, my colour excelleth in light And I would every eye of my charms might have sight..O friends, the
tears flow ever, in mockery of my pain, iii. 116..Now the old woman had heard from the folk of the lady who gave alms to the sick, and indeed [the
news of] her bounties reached both poor and rich; so she arose and bringing out Selim to the door of her house, laid him on a mat and wrapped him
in a mantle and sat over against him. Presently, it befell that the charitable lady passed by them, which when the old woman saw, she rose to her
and offered up prayers for her, saying, 'O my daughter, O thou to whom pertain goodness and beneficence and charity and almsdoing, know that
this young man is a stranger, and indeed want and vermin and hunger and nakedness and cold slay him.' When the lady heard this, she gave her
alms of that which was with her; and indeed her heart inclined unto Selim, [but she knew him not for her husband]..So El Aziz sent after his son
and acquainted him with that which had passed; whereupon El Abbas called for four-and-twenty males and half a score horses [and as many
camels] and loaded the mules with pieces of silk and rags of leather and boxes of camphor and musk and the camels [and horses] with chests of
gold and silver. Moreover, he took the richest of the stuffs and wrapping them in pieces of gold-striped silk, laid them on the heads of porters, and
they fared on with the treasures till they reached the King of Baghdad's palace, whereupon all who were present dismounted in honour of El Abbas
and escorting him to the presence of King Ins ben Cais, displayed unto the latter all that they had with them of things of price. The king bade carry
all this into the harem and sent for the Cadis and the witnesses, who drew up the contract and married Mariyeh to Prince El Abbas, whereupon the
latter commanded to [slaughter] a thousand head of sheep and five hundred buffaloes. So they made the bride-feast and bade thereto all the tribes of
the Arabs, Bedouins and townsfolk, and the tables abode spread for the space of ten days..? ? ? ? ? q. The Lady and her five Suitors dxciii
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